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  SCITUATE PLANNING BOARD       MINUTES      October 23, 2014
Members Present: William Limbacher, Chairman; Stephen Pritchard, Vice Chairman; Richard Taylor, Clerk; Robert Vogel, Robert Greene and Ann Burbine, Alternate member.
Members Absent: None.  
Others Present:  Ms. Laura Harbottle, Town Planner.
See Sign-in List for names of others present at this meeting.

Location of meeting:   Selectmen’s Hearing Room, Town Hall, Scituate, MA. 
Chairman Limbacher called the meeting to order at 7:30.M.  The meeting was being recorded.   He welcomed new alternate member, Ann Burbine.
Documents
· 10/23/14 Planning Board  Agenda

ACCEPTANCE OF AGENDA:    Mr. Taylor moved to accept the agenda.   Mr. Pritchard   seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous in favor.  

Public Forum on Accessory Dwellings
Documents

· Letter to interested residents dated 10/10/14 on potential accessory dwelling bylaw changes 
· Adoption and Subsequent Bylaw changes Re Zoning for Accessory Dwellings

· Public Forum on Accessory Dwellings agenda

· Approved Accessory Dwellings Spreadsheet 10/23/14
Chairman Limbacher welcomed the attendees of the Forum on Accessory Dwellings.  He indicated that the Board has listened to many concerns and has narrowed the concerns down to 3 major areas including size, what constitutes subordinate and lot size.  Ms. Harbottle reviewed the requirements for an accessory dwelling as 1) it must be a separate housekeeping unit; 2) it must be subordinate to the primary dwelling; 3) it must have its own parking; 4) it can either be up to 40% of the size of the primary dwelling or 750 sq. ft. whichever is greater and 5) the owner has to live in either the primary dwelling or the accessory dwelling.   Ms. Harbottle gave a brief history of the bylaw indicating it was adopted in 1989 with a minor amendment in 1991.  She said the bylaw was amended in 2002 to add accessory dwellings above a business and again in 2004 to allow accessory dwellings in a single family structure regardless of the date of construction.  Ms. Harbottle said the last amendment was in 2010 to include accessory dwellings in separate structures on the same lot.  She said she completed an analysis of the approved accessory dwellings and 70 were in residential dwellings and 11 above a business.  She said 75% of the single family home units were contained within the home and most were less than 800 sq. ft.  She said the largest units have been in new separate structures.
Margaret Rimmler asked about the purpose section.  Ms. Harbottle said it has been there since the beginning.  Roland St. Clair Barrie asked about the standard of proof for an owner living on the property.  Ms. Harbottle said there was a notarized affidavit required from the owner that the property will be owner occupied and that yearly compliance conditions and conditions for new affidavits are included when a dwelling is sold.  Priscilla Grable referenced 530.1 A and D.  She said the purpose of A is to provide an opportunity for homeowners who can no longer physically or financially maintain their single family home and D requires the stability, property values and character of the single family residential neighborhood to be maintained.  She said any accessory dwelling must protect all homeowners’ values and believes that is not what is taking place.  She said that some of the purpose is not protecting small neighborhoods.  Ms. Harbottle said that the purposes are guidelines for the Board to interpret.  Ms. Grable said that the way the bylaw is written is gray and the stability and environment of neighborhoods is not being met.  She said that accessory dwellings are for single family homes and that doesn’t mean that someone can build one to rent for income abuse.  Mr. Taylor said he believes that only one purpose needs to be met.  Chairman Limbacher said they are not ‘mutually exclusive”.  Mr. Vogel said the Board administers the bylaw the best it can and sometimes the language needs to be changed.  
Barbara McFadden said that size and who can build an accessory dwelling needs to change.  She said she does not want to see someone be able to build an accessory dwelling almost as big as a house with parking and then rent it out.  She opined that 40% of the primary dwelling defines subordinate, but it should be clarified so that people don’t take advantage of it.  Mr. Taylor asked if the verbiage should say that only one purpose has to be met.  Several residents of the Marion Road area thought that meeting more than one purpose is required.  Mr. Vogel said that it is expensive to create an accessory dwelling and the majority of them are created for family situations not rental income.  Ms. Rimmler agreed that accessory dwellings are good for family reasons and for legitimate situations.  
Mr. Barrie said that Section 530.1 has semicolons at the end of each section.  He distributed a written statement by John Garrett who could not be present.  He highlighted the portion of the statement indicating accessory dwellings are meant to “provide procedural safeguards in development of single-family neighborhoods” including financial or physical.  He asked that the process not be used to “circumvent long established measures to protect” single family and residential zones and for that to be acknowledged as an “abuse of process”.  He asked that the Board consider minimum periods of homeownership in the absence of demonstrated needs, a demonstrated need to be present and promotion of the units for family.  Mr. Vogel said the Board has discussed those items and they merit consideration.  Ms. McFadden asked what language the Board needed and if they were serious.
Mr. Taylor said the Board was serious and is trying to find a meaningful solution that Town meeting would approve as the Board does not want to have changes rejected again.  Susan Elias said that the changes last time were too complex.  She believes that the language of 900 sq. ft. or 40% of the primary dwelling whichever is less is good as it defines a size and defines subordinate.  She questioned the 10,000 sq. ft. lot size.  Mr. Vogel said that the proposed intention is to not allow accessory dwellings on lots that don’t conform to current zoning.  He said the smallest lot size is 10,000 sq. ft.  He said lots of 5,000 sq. ft. would not qualify for an accessory dwelling.  Ms. Grable was concerned that some people could buy two 5,000 sq. ft. lots and combine them resulting in a larger accessory dwelling.  Joe Joyce said that would probably not happen as two lots have more value.  Mr. Barrie questioned the current dimensional standards of the proposed bylaw and the upland requirement.  Mr. Vogel said that setbacks and frontage would need to conform as well as lot area and the lot must have the minimum required upland.  Mr. Barrie liked the proposed language.  

Several residents were concerned about having an accessory dwelling in a house with 3 boarders.  Mr. Vogel indicated that the two uses cannot happen on the same property.   Ms. Harbottle indicated that a special permit is discretionary if the Board thought another use was present an accessory dwelling permit could be denied.  Ms. Elias asked what subordinate was.  Mr. Taylor said that the proposed bylaw includes language for the accessory dwelling to be subsidiary in mass and scale and visually similar to the primary dwelling with materials, color and architectural style.  Chairman Limbacher emphasized it is not just size.  Ms. Rimmler asked if it can be related back to the original structure.  She asked what 900 sq. ft. looked like.  Mr. Pritchard said the 900 sq. ft. size came from the state model bylaw and the Board is trying to establish the square foot range that is most appropriate for the Town.  Ms. Rimmler said that it goes back to the intent and this could be a slippery slope for mixed development neighborhoods.  Mr. Taylor said that the bylaw is not specific that the person occupying the accessory dwelling needs to be a relative.  He asked the public if that is something they want.  Mr. Pritchard said that would narrow the purpose as a purpose is also for affordable housing.  
Patrick Haskell indicated that the parameters that Ms. Harbottle read are for a primary home.  He is concerned that if it is someone’s secondary home that an accessory dwelling should not be allowed. He also expressed concern that increased density is an issue detrimental to the neighborhood.  Mr. Pritchard indicated that theoretically many homes with conforming lots could be duplexes if they had an accessory dwelling.  A brief discussion had Ms. McFadden summarizing that 40% of the original structure would be a good density.  
Mr. Barrie brought up parking.  Mr. Vogel said the accessory dwelling needs 2 dedicated off street spaces and the primary dwelling needs two as well.  Chairman Limbacher said that they need to be identified on a site plan.  Susan Elias said that it is critical that the 900 sq. ft. or 40% of the original structure whichever is lesser passes at Town meeting.  She thought the changes would achieve the intent and execution and wants minimal changes so this passes.  Mr. Taylor agreed and said that is why feedback was sought at this time.  Steve Dorsey agreed that 900 sq. ft. is more than generous for a family of 2 or 3.  Mr. Vogel said that the model suggests 2 bedrooms with 900 sq. ft.  Mr. Barrie said that 900 sq. ft. ties in nicely 2 bedrooms and 2 parking spaces.  Mr. Vogel said the intention of the law is not to create two homes on a single family lot.  Ms. Elias did point out that a lot of homes are 900 sq. ft. so that does change the character of the whole neighborhood.  Mr. Vogel indicated that the added density puts pressure on the infrastructure.  Discussion occurred of how to police the number of occupants.  Mr. Vogel indicated that neighbors could contact the Building Department or Health Department if they thought conditions were not being met.  
Mr. Barrie asked about adding something about the length of time that that a person needed to occupy a home before having an accessory dwelling.  Mr. Taylor said the Board looked at 10 and 5 years before and is leaning against a time frame as it failed with that at Town meeting last time and the level of complexity to regulate that is difficult because family situations can change dramatically.  Ms. Rimmler opined that the Board was on the right path trying to craft  wording that will pass at Town meeting.  

Chairman Limbacher summarized the meeting with the following:
· Tighten the purpose for residency

· 900 sq. ft. or 40% of the primary dwelling whichever is less is good for size

· Subordinate is more than just square footage

· Simple changes are better

· The bylaw is broken and needs fixing

Mr. Taylor said that the wording needs to be set by mid-December and there could be a workshop in January.  Ms. Elias asked what the residents can do to help get changes.  The Board indicated they should be at Town meeting and talk to friends and neighbors and educate them.
Continued Public Hearing – Definitive Subdivision Plan – 50 Country Way

Assessor’s Map/Block/Lot 53-5-3 and 3B

Applicant/Owner: 50 Country Way Trust, C. Christopher Ford Trustee 

Documents

· 9-27-14 Definitive Subdivision Plan “Greenbush Park” 50 Country Way Sheets 1-10 by Morse Engineering Co., Inc. dated 9-27-14
· Stormwater Report and Calculations for “Greenbush Park” Definitive Subdivision Plan by Morse Engineering Co., Inc.  dated 9-27-14
· 9-29-14 Response letter from Morse Engineering Co., Inc. on 50 Country Way Definitive Plan
· 10/1/14 Transmittal to Town Departments
· 10/17/14 Supplemental Engineering Review for 50 Country Way Definitive Plan by Chessia Consulting Services
· Comment from the DPW dated 10/23/14
· Email from Greg Morse dated 12/22/14 containing a memo to Morning Glories
Continued Public Hearing – Mixed Use Special Permit in the Village Business Overlay District - 50 Country Way

Assessor’s Map/Block/Lot 53-5-3 and 3B

Applicant/Owner: 50 Country Way Trust, C. Christopher Ford Trustee 

Documents

· 7/17/14 Supplemental Engineering Review for 50 Country Way Definitive Plan by Chessia Consulting Services
· 6/26/14 memo to the Planning Board from the Water Resources Committee

Greg Morse and Chris Ford were present for the applicant.  Consulting Engineer, John Chessia, was present for the Town.  Mr. Morse indicated he filed a revised set of plans for the Definitive Subdivision to put the detention basin on its own lot, add a build out for lots 1 and 2, add walks, street trees and revised the waiver list.  Chairman Limbacher indicated that Ann Burbine is not a voting member.  He asked if the applicant has talked with Morning Glories.  Mr. Morse said that they are doing the subdivision plan to freeze the zoning and have talked with Morning Glories on access and maintenance of the drainage system.  Ms. Harbottle said the focus tonight will be the Definitive Plan as there are still issues with the special permit including sequencing of the buildings, the public benefit and the historic façade.  She suggested the Board go through the waivers tonight.  Mr. Ford said the Definitive Plan will not be built so he wants to spend some time on the proposed project.  Chairman Limbacher said the Definitive Plan must be approvable.  
               Mr. Morse reviewed the waivers.  Discussion and votes are noted below.
1. Section 7.2.1.2.d.          Alignment

Requirement:  Streets entering on the same side of a major street shall be offset a minimum distance determined on the basis of a traffic analysis by a professional engineer registered in Massachusetts, as described in 7.2.1.2.b.   In any case, the offset shall not be less than 250 feet.

Waiver Requested:  To allow the construction of a subdivision road with a centerline offset of 160 feet from the centerline of the proposed roadway to Stockbridge Road.  

Applicant’s justification:  It is not feasible to comply with the offset requirement anywhere on the property.  The proposed roadway is located as far as it can be from the intersection. 
Discussion:  Mr. Morse indicated the potential uses generate less traffic than the existing 5 apartments and traffic is separated from Morning Glories.  Mr. Vogel indicated that there is already a traffic study for the special permit project saying the road works.  Mr. Chessia said the level of service at the intersection was not an outstanding issue with the proposed site plan.
Waiver Voted:  To allow the construction of a subdivision road with a centerline offset of 160 feet from the centerline of the proposed roadway to Stockbridge Road.  



2. Section 7.2.1.2.h.          Alignment
Requirement:  Street right-of-way lines at intersections shall be rounded to provide a radius of not less than 40 feet.  The radius of the edge of pavement at any intersection shall be sufficient to provide for adequate access by fire protection equipment, as determined by the Scituate Fire Department, but in no case shall be less than 30 feet.
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirements for curb radii at the intersection of the proposed road and Country Way.
Applicant’s Justification:  Curb radii will be provided along the travel way, but cannot be provided at the right-of-way line.  The subject property does not have adequate width.  The proposed curbing provides sufficient access for vehicles for the development.

Discussion:  Mr. Morse said there is no radius at the right of way and property line as there is no room.  He said radii at the pavement are proposed at 15 feet each side.  Staff indicated there is no comment from the Fire Chief.  The Board said they would consider waiving this if the Fire Chief approves.
Waiver Voted:  To waive the requirement for curb radii at the intersection of the proposed road and Country Way pending approval of the Fire Chief.  


3. Section 8.2.1. 2.           Storm Drain Lines
Requirement:  Storm drains shall be reinforced concrete pipe and shall be laid with a minimum of 2.5 feet of cover over the top of the pipe.
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirement for a minimum of 2.5 feet of cover over drainage pipes.  Ductile iron pipe specified.
Applicant’s Justification:  To reduce filling for the roadway, existing topography at the site and groundwater conditions, it is requested to allow a minimum of 1 foot of cover over drainage pipes as they will be specified as ductile iron and are capable of supporting vehicular loads. 
Discussion:  Mr. Morse reaffirmed the justification.  Mr. Chessia indicated that at least 16” of cover is necessary as 1’ of cover won’t fit in a catch basin.  Mr. Pritchard said that it should be a minimum of 1.5 ‘.  Staff indicated that DPW wants the pipe specified as Class 52 ductile iron.  
Waiver Voted:  All storm drains on the site shall be Class 52 ductile iron pipe with a minimum of 1.5 feet of cover over the top of the pipe.


4. Section 6.3.3.6              Registered Landscape Architect 
Requirement:  A Landscape Plan prepared and stamped by a Registered Landscape Architect shall be submitted with all applications.
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirements for a Registered Landscape Architect to prepare the Landscape Plan.
Applicant’s Justification:  The project proposes 12 street trees and no other landscaping.  The trees are proposed as 2 ½” caliper red maples a native species and minimum size in the regulations.  
Waiver voted:  To waive the requirements for a Registered Landscape Architect to prepare the Landscape Plan.


5.         Section 6.3.3.8.              Easement Plan
 Requirement:  An easement Plan shall be required showing all easements.
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirement for a separate easement plan and to depict all easements on the “Subdivision Plan” Sheet 3.

Applicant’s Justification:  There are only 2 easements associated with the project and they can be clearly depicted on the subdivision plan which will be referenced in the deeds to the lots.

Discussion:  The Board saw no problem with the waiver.
Waiver Voted:  To waive the requirement for a separate easement plan and to depict all easements on the “Subdivision Plan” Sheet 3


6.         Section 6.3.4.5:                       Traffic Analysis
Requirement:  The applicant shall furnish documentation necessary for compliance with the regulations.
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirements for traffic analysis.

Applicant’s Justification:  This is a limited access project with minimal increase in traffic proposed.  Recent traffic studies, including “Greenbush Station”, provide existing traffic data for the area.
Discussion:  Mr. Morse reaffirmed his justification.  Mr. Pritchard said the traffic study was done for a more intensive use.  Ms. Harbottle said that the road was in a different location with different radii than required.  The Board thought it would be acceptable to waive the traffic analysis, except if the use proposed is more intense than on the plan.
Waiver voted:  To waive the requirements for traffic analysis, except if the use proposed is more intense than on the plan.


7.        Section 6.3.4.6                                 Homeowner’s Association
Requirement:  The applicant shall submit a draft Homeowner’s Agreement establishing a Homeowner’s Association with a Definitive Plan.
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirement for a draft Homeowner’s Association document with the submittal and require it prior to a pre-construction meeting.
Applicant’s Justification:  The road will be a private road.  It is unclear on the future buildout and ownership of the site and development of a Homeowner’s Association is premature.

Discussion:  The Board agreed it could be submitted prior to a preconstruction conference as the subdivision is submitted to freeze the zoning and not likely to be built.

Waiver voted:  To waive the requirement for a draft Homeowner’s Association document with the submittal and require it prior to a pre-construction meeting and recorded prior to the first occupancy permit.


8.       Section Appendix B                          Roadway Cross Section
Requirement:   Type IV Street with 60’ R.O.W. and 40’ roadway width
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirement for Type IV street and allow design for the proposed roadway cross section on Sheet 8 of the plan set revised dated 9/27/14.
Applicant’s Justification:  The project is a limited access project and it is desired to reduce impervious surface in and around the water resource protection district.
Discussion:  The applicant affirmed his justification.  Mr. Morse indicated the 24 foot road width and 42 foot right of way is suitable.  The Board concurred.
Waiver voted:  To waive the requirement for Type IV street and allow design for the proposed roadway cross section on Sheet 8 of the plan set revised dated 9/27/14.

9.       Section 6.3.3.4.                                 Roadway Profile
Requirement:  Roadway profile showing horizontal scale at 1” = 40’ and vertical scale at 1” = 4’.
Waiver requested:   To waive the requirement for a roadway profile at 1” = 40’ and allow the use of the horizontal scale at 1” = 20’ and vertical scale at 1” = 2’.

Applicant Justification:  The larger scale provides more detail.
Discussion:  The Board agreed.
Waiver voted:  To waive the requirement for a roadway profile at 1” = 40’ and allow the use of the horizontal scale at 1” = 20’ and vertical scale at 1” = 2’.



10.     Section 6.3.3.4 & 6.3.3.5.                  Datum
Requirement:  Existing and proposed ground elevations based on 1929 NGVD base datum.   
Waiver Requested:  Existing and proposed ground elevations based on 1988 NAVD base datum.

Applicant Justification:  The NAVD datum is more current and required for the Scituate Conservation Commission and FEMA.
Waiver voted:  To waive the requirement for NGVD 1929 datum and allow the use of NAVD 1988 datum.


11.    Section 6.3.4.1.                                  Observation Pits
Requirement:  Observation pits along the centerline of the roadway.
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirement for test pits within the roadway.
Applicant Justification:  The proposed roadway is located where there is an existing asphalt parking lot and building and it is not feasible to dig without significant site disruption.  Test pits have been conducted elsewhere on the site and witnessed by the Town and the soil would be consistent.
Waiver voted:  To waive the requirement for test pits within the roadway.


12.     Section 7.2.1.5                                   Stopping Sight Distance
Requirement:  In no case shall any vertical curve be less than 100’ in length.
Waiver Requested:  To waive the requirement for a 100 foot minimum length vertical curve and allow for a 50 foot length.
Applicant Justification:  The 100 foot length would direct more water to Country Way.  The 50 foot curve allows more runoff to be contained on site and directed outside of the Zone A resource area.

Discussion:  Mr. Morse indicated that the road is short and by increasing the vertical curve it would  lower the road where pipes already have minimum cover.  
Waiver voted:  To waive the requirement for a 100 foot minimum length vertical curve and allow for a 50 foot length.
Mr. Taylor moved to approve the waivers for 50 Country Way Definitive Plan as noted as the waiver voted above.  Mr. Pritchard seconded the motion.  Motion was unanimously approved. 
Mr. Chessia indicated that more data needs to be provided or more waivers requested.  He indicated there was no closure calculations for the traverse.  Mr. Morse said he would provide the calculations.  Mr. Chessia said that dimensional data that is required to be on the plan and profile is on the plans.  He said there is an issue with reuse of the leaching pits.  He believes a waiver from the Stormwater bylaw is necessary.  He said that there is missing information on the calculations including the rational calculations and sub area plans.  Mr. Morse said that the bylaw has a definition of redevelopment.  Ms. Harbottle indicated that she and Mr. Morse and Mr. Chessia would work on the situation and do what is necessary to protect the Board legally.

Mr. Chessia said that the street of the cul-de-sac is supposed to be 100 feet.  He asked if the street is the pavement or the right-of –way line.  Mr. Morse said that on Blanchard Farms it was interpreted that the street is the right-of-way line and the Fire Chief approved it.  Mr. Chessia said that several drainage details need to change to be DEP compliant.  He also indicated that this subdivision could be built so that any waiver necessary should be thought about during the permitting process.   

As related to the mixed use special permit, Mr. Morse said that he has traded emails with Al Bangert on the MBTA pathway.  Mr. Morse said Mr. Bangert will be spearheading this for the Town and he does not want to contact the MBTA until an approval for the project is obtained.  He indicated that the proposed construction sequence would be to start with the two buildings in the back and then move to the building by the street.  Chairman Limbacher said that would not be likely as the benefit to the Town is in the front building.  Mr. Ford said he is concerned about displacing the existing tenants.  Mr. Pritchard said it is a major concern to the Board that the residential units are built, but the mixed use portion isn’t constructed.  Ms. Harbottle suggested that bonding the front building may be necessary.
Chairman Limbacher asked about the Water Resource Committee memorandum in relationship to Morning Glories.  Mr. Morse indicated that the applicant will be taking over the drainage in the easement and they have been talking to Morning Glories.  Mr. Pritchard said the Board is looking for written documentation from Morning Glories that they consent to the pertinent issues.  Mr. Ford said Morning Glories said they were in agreement and requested that if irrigation is provided for the project that it be extended to the Morning Glories site.  Mr. Chessia said that the Traffic Engineer wanted information on turning radii.  Mr. Morse said that they previously talked that the disposal trucks would be backing up.  Mr. Ford indicated he is exploring a relationship with a business partner, so it is possible the development may proceed next summer.
Mr. Taylor moved to accept the applicant’s request to continue the public hearing for the for the Definitive Subdivision Plan for Greenbush Park at 50 Country Way and Mixed Use Special Permit in the Village Business Overlay District for 50 Country Way until December 11, 2014 at 7:30 p.m.  Mr. Pritchard seconded the motion.  Motion was unanimously approved.

Form A – 182 – 188 First Parish Road

Assessor’s Map/Block/Lot:  44-01-20 & 21

Applicants/Owner: Tar Pouch Realty Trust & John & Irena Roman

Documents

· Form A application and Plan of Land located in Scituate, MA Showing a Division of Parcels: 44-1-20 & 44-1-21 located at #182 – 188 First Parish Road stamped by William Joseph McGovern of Morse Engineering Co., Inc. for applicants Tar Pouch Realty Trust and John and Irena Roman 10-8-14 
· Transmittal to departments dated 10/9/14
· New trustees recorded document and individual authorizations
Gregory Morse was present for the applicants.  He said that the lots have 100’ minimum of frontage on the public way of First Parish Road which is also a scenic road.  He said that Lots 3 & 4 would have a common driveway that would need to be permitted in the future.  He said the old greenhouse structure at 182 will be demolished as it is falling down.  Ms. Harbottle concurred that the lots have frontage on the public way and that the two lots with the proposed common driveway will have the lot width measured parallel to that so lot width will be met.
Mr. Pritchard  moved to endorse as approval under the Subdivision Control Law Not Required a Plan of Land in Scituate, MA Showing a Division of Parcels: 44-1-20 & 44-1-21 located at #182 & 188 First Parish Road stamped by William Joseph McGovern of Morse Engineering Co., Inc. for applicant/owners Tar Pouch Realty Trust and John and Irena Roman dated 10-8-14 as the division of land is not a subdivision because every lot shown on the plan has frontage of at least the distance presently required by the Scituate Zoning Bylaw on the public way of First Parish Road.   Mr. Vogel   seconded the motion.  Motion was unanimously approved. 
Lot Releases, Blanchard Farm Estates

Assessor’s Map/Block/Lot

Applicant/Owner:  Blanchard Farm, LLC

Documents

· 10/16/14 email from John Barry with costs to complete Blanchard Farm subdivision road
· 10/16/14 letter from John Barry and John Tedeschi, Managers of Blanchard Farm, LLC to release the covenant for Lots 2-10 and provide cash surety
John Barry and John Tedeschi were present.  They asked for Lots 2 – 11 to be released in lieu of cash surety of $99,722.38 being provided per the estimate reviewed by Amory Engineers.  Mr. Barry said the drainage system has functioned nicely over the past few days.  Ms. Harbottle concurred with the remaining work and estimate that Amory Engineers reviewed.  

Mr. Taylor moved to accept John S. Barry and John Tedeschi’s request, as Managers of Blanchard Farm, LLC,  to release Lots 2 - 11 of the Blanchard Farm Estates Definitive Subdivision approved by the Board on 5/12/2014 from the covenant recorded 6/17/14 in the Plymouth County Registry of Deeds in Book 44428 Page 72, provided that cash surety in the amount of  $99,722.38 be provided to the Planning Board to secure the performance of the remaining work, and that the Town Planner hold the lot releases until  the money is deposited in an account approved by the Town Treasurer and proof furnished to the Town Planner of the deposit along with the recorded lot releases.  Mr. Pritchard seconded the motion.  Motion was unanimously approved. 

Vote on Return of Bond for 543 Country Way Common Driveway
Assessor’s Map/Block/Lot

Applicant/Owner:  Silas Peirce Realty Trust, Frank Snow Trustee

Documents

· 542 Country Way Inspection Report dated 10/9/14 by Amory Engineers, P.C. 
· 10/8/14 Request for release of $5,000 deposit for 543 & 543R Country Way Common Drive from Frank Snow
Ms. Harbottle indicated that the common driveway construction was reviewed by Amory Engineers and the report from them indicates construction is acceptable.

Mr. Taylor move to release the $5,000 deposit plus accumulated interest for maintenance of the drainage basin and clean-up of the site for the Common Driveway for 543 and 543 R Country Way for Silas Peirce Realty Trust as signed and stamped As-built plans have been submitted certifying that the common driveway and stormwater management system have been installed in substantial conformance with the approved plan and the site was neat at the time of the inspection.   The Town’s consulting engineer has indicated that the detention basins have been constructed in general conformance with the approved plan and appear to be accurately depicted on the As-Built plan along with the driveway and utilities.  Mr. Pritchard seconded the motion.  Motion was unanimously approved.
Accounting

Documents

· PO # 1502887 ($5,015.77)

Mr. Taylor moved to approve the requisition of $5,015.77 to Silas Peirce Realty Trust as the return of the Planning Board bond for the common driveway construction.  Mr. Pritchard seconded the motion.  Motion was unanimously approved.
Minutes – None to approve.
Town Planner Report

Ms. Burbine reported that the Selectmen voted that private wells must be used for irrigation.  Michael Vazza of the Board of Health was present and indicated that they are working on new well regulations.  Ms. Harbottle said that the Selectmen are the Water Commissioners so only a policy is needed.  Ms. Burbine also reported that at the last Town meeting money was appropriate for sewering with the tree streets being the next in line.  She said that North Scituate has a force main that has never been used.  Ms. Harbottle reported that on November 3 there will be a permitting open house modelled to improve communication with builders and developers.  She said that the Board did not need to attend.  She indicated that the Annual Town Meeting will be April 13, 2015.  
Old Business and New Business
 Documents

· Staff report for 10/23/14 
· Town of Scituate comments Ch. 91 license for Webster Street

· 10-21-14 DRT update
· Permitting Open House Flyer
These items were distributed to the Board electronically.  
Mr. Vogel moved to adjourn the meeting at 10:00 p.m.  Mr. Pritchard seconded the motion.  Motion was unanimously approved.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen Joseph

Planning Board Secretary

Richard Taylor, Clerk

11-25-14
Date Approved 
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